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	Minutes of the Board of Directors

	Date/Time
	25 May 2016
14.30
	Location
	England Netball, 1-12 Old Park Road, Hitchin

	Attendees
	Initials
	
	Attendees
	Initials
	

	Colin Povey 
	CP
	Chairman 
	Sally Horrox
	SH
	Elected Director

	Jo Adams
	JA
	CEO 
	Tracy Clarke
	TC
	Appointed Director

	Martyn Wilks
	MW
	Elected Director
	Vicky Annis
	VA
	Elected Director

	Charlotte Rose
	CR
	Elected Director
	Fran Steele
	FS
	Elected Director

	Bridget Blow
	BB
	Appointed Director
	Naresh Mistry
	NM
	Director of Finance & Business Services

	Debbie Ryan
	DR
	Elected Director
	Katie Legg
	KL
	Relationship Manager, Sport England


	Apologies
	Initials
	
	
	Circulation List

	Catherine Vaughan
	CV
	Elected Director
	
	


	1.0
	 Chairman’s Opening Remarks
	Action 

	1.1

	CP welcomed NM to his first board meeting
	

	2.0
	Apologies for Absence
	

	2.1
	Apologies for absence were received from Catherine Vaughan. The Chairman noted she had circulated a helpful note to all Board members with comments on a number of the agenda items.
	

	3.0
	Register of Directors’ Interests
	

	3.1
3.2


	The Nominations Committee had suggested it would be useful to include a register of directors interests in each Board pack to ensure all directors were alerted to any potential conflicts of interest on particular agenda items. In order to ensure a comprehensive and up to date schedule could be prepared each director was asked to complete and sign an appropriate form and these were returned to the Chief Executive for filing by the Company Secretary.

Two directors, Sally Horrox and Tracy Clarke, indicated that they had potential to be conflicted on item 7 on the agenda which referred to broadcast matters. SH acts for other sports in this area and TC sits as a non-executive director on the board of one of the leading broadcasters. After a brief discussion and in light of the fact that item 7 was an update report, which did not require a decision by the Board at this meeting it was agreed that it would still be appropriate for both SH and TC to be present during the discussion of this item. 
	

	4.0
	Minutes of previous meetings
	

	4.1
4.1.1

4.2

4.3


	Board Meeting 23 March 2016 

One typographical error was noted and amended under Minute 4.1.2 (line 4 - ‘and’ should read ‘an’) and SH suggested that the last three sentences of Minute 6.2 should be amended to read: ‘New franchise offers will be made later in June. The Board noted that all existing VNSL franchises had agreed for the re-tender process to go ahead, based on the current participation agreements, terminating at the end of this season. New contracts will be offered to successful applicants ahead of the new competition cycle starting in February 2017, to align with Sport England, England Netball strategic, commercial/broadcasting and financial plans. Legal advice would be sort where required to support this process’.

With these corrections the minutes were approved.

Nominations Committee Meeting 20 April 2016 – The minutes of this meeting were approved as were the proposed terms of reference for this sub-committee of the Board.

Netball World Cup 2019 SPV Board Meeting 29 April 2016 – The minutes of this meeting were noted.
	

	5.0
	Matters Arising     
	

	5.1
5.1.1

5.1.2

5.1.3
5.2
5.2.1

5.2.2

5.2.3
5.3
5.3.1


	Board Meeting 23 March 2016  

Minute 9.5 – see Nominations Committee matters arising below (Minute 5.2).

Minute 14.1 – JA reported that the cost of adopting the diligent boards software was considered excessive at this stage.

All other actions from the meeting had been completed or were in hand.

Nominations Committee Meeting 20 April 2016

Minute 5.1 – VA expressed the view that the current articles of association were more than adequate, but the members of the Nominations Committee maintained this was not a view they shared and said that, in due course, they wished to provide more precision in certain areas.

Minute 5.2 – VA commented that her recollection was that Clause 60C had been introduced to prevent a large number of directors being forced to stand down at the same time. This was noted but the Chairman commented that the legal advice received confirmed that this clause also gave the Nominations Committee power over the appointment of new directors until the time of the 2017 AGM. CP agreed to circulate the legal advice note that had been received. Directors who had been present at the March Board meeting confirmed to VA that it was agreed that the key criteria for selection of future directors should be skills-based. It was noted that new guidelines continued to be promoted by Sport England for both governance frameworks and what are described as high performing NGB’s and that these things together may require a further review of the articles of association in due course.

All other actions from the meeting had been completed or were in hand.

Netball World Cup 2019 SPV Board Meeting 29 April 2016

Minute 4.1 & Minute 8.0 – A number of directors asked for further clarification on the level of exposure to England Netball and to the individual Directors of England Netball in the event that NWC2019 got into financial difficulty. CP and JA confirmed that the company structure had been established in light of the legal advice received previously and was similar by that adopted by other NGB’s when hosting international events. JA agreed to seek further reassurance from England Netball’s lawyers and to specifically check the extent of the liability to EN and to individual directors.

	CP

JA

	6.0
	CEO Summary Report
	

	6.1 

6.2

6.3
6.4

6.5

6.6

6.7
6.8
6.9
6.10
6.11
6.12
	JA’s written report covering the main activities had been circulated in advance as part of the meeting pack as normal.

The recent publication of Sport England’s new strategy for 2016-21 ‘Towards an’ Active Nation’ was noted and JA confirmed that she and Katie Legg from Sport England would comment in more detail under the next agenda item.

JA reported that EN’s latest internal measures continued to show strong growth in participation although it remained likely that we would still fall short of our official APS targets. In particular she highlighted the success of many of the programmes that had been established over recent times. In total these had attracted almost 42000 participants, of which just under 19000 were completely new to netball. It was hoped that over time perhaps 30% of those that had been attracted could be converted to become members and work was on-going to assess the position. 

The Board noted and welcomed the recent success achieved by the England Roses at Netball Europe but the playing standards and commercial attractiveness of the tournament were questioned. Whilst the Board thought that it was important to continue to show support for the emerging nations within Netball Europe JA was asked to review our overall relationship to see if there were more cost effective or better ways of achieving positive outcomes for England Netball on both the playing and commercial fronts.

JA reported that the planned transition of the elite players to full-time status had been slower and more difficult than anticipated. She confirmed that the Performance Management Team remained firmly of the view that a centralised programme with high quality coaching and support staff and which sees the best players able to test themselves against each other more often was best suited to delivering the results we wish to see at global events. It was noted that in most instances players would see a considerable uplift in their payments and that the centralised programme equated to approximately 130 days per year. It was acknowledged that some players may have reservations about this change in approach but it was noted that players could remain eligible for selection even if they operated outside the programme so long as they achieved the appropriate standards. JA confirmed that some of our ANZ players would be allowed to join the programme at a later date and that it would be  possible to accommodate individual circumstances relating to work or educational commitments so long as the core programme was not compromised. JA confirmed that 5 players had already signed contracts and that further discussions were scheduled with the remaining individuals who had been offered contracts. 

SH commented that the Super League re-tendering process with the prospect of an enhanced franchise system and developments to the leading leagues in Australia and New Zealand were also likely to be having an impact on the thoughts of a number of our leading and senior players.

The Board expressed strong support for the proposed programme and asked JA to conclude any outstanding negotiations at the earliest opportunity.

JA confirmed that assessment of the VNSL tenders would be completed during the first week of June. She said she was pleased with the number, quality and geographic spread of the submissions. It was anticipated that final decisions on the award of franchises for the next period of operation would be made by 15 June 2016.

JA reported that membership trends continued to be positive with the latest figure showing that we were just 800 short of achieving 100,000 members. The Board congratulated the executive team on what was considered to be an excellent result and hoped that we could pass the six-figure milestone before the end of the month.

Early sales for the England v Jamaica series have been very encouraging at both the Copper Box and the Ricoh Arena. JA confirmed that tickets for Belle Vue would go on sale shortly. It was noted that sales of both tickets and merchandise for the Grand Final weekend had been significantly ahead of last year and JA said this was encouraging for the future.

JA reminded the Board that EN was soon going to be subject to an assessment under the latest Sport England model for high performing NGB’s and thanked Martyn Wilks and Bridget Blow for agreeing to sit on the panel to help lead the process.

JA concluded her report by showing a short video of Walking Netball. 
	JA

JA



	7.0
	Sport England Strategy
	

	7.1

7.2
7.3

7.4

7.5


	KL introduced herself to the meeting and presented the new Sport England strategy which had been published on 19 May 2016 and signalled a significant change in approach. The publication of ‘Towards an Active Nation’ followed the conclusion of the Government’s comprehensive spending review in the Autumn and KL confirmed that whilst Sport England had held on to its funding its remit had been expanded considerably. She anticipated that investment would be more targeted on areas where specific benefits can be proven and confirmed that investment would be targeted at the whole population rather than just those that were already engaged in sport.

The new strategy focuses on 5 high level outcomes: physical wellbeing; mental wellbeing; individual development; social & community development and economic development. Greater emphasis will be put on tackling inactivity and helping under-represented groups with sports organisations being expected to foster stronger collaboration with a range of delivery partners. In particular Sport England will expect a real focus on ‘customers’ and programmes that change behaviours. 25% of future funding will be geared towards tackling inactivity. KL added that investment will be granted on the basis of what sports bodies can achieve rather than who they represent and Sport England will move from being ‘grant givers’ to ‘investment makers’.

Responding to questions KL confirmed that work was still at an early stage as to how the new range of outcomes might best be measured but confirmed a new tool called ‘Active Lives’ will replace the ‘Active People Survey’ in due course. She anticipated that the approach England Netball had been taking over recent times should see it well placed to adapt to the new strategy but she also anticipated strong pressures to achieve cost savings or efficiencies, and to increase commercial income, would remain.    

JA said work was already underway both internally and with the support of third parties to assess the likely impact of both our funding and the approaches we take to key activities. She confirmed that ‘Your Game, Your Way II’ was well advanced and would form the basis of our response to the new strategy in due course. KL confirmed that not all sports would be expected to submit their plans by the same date but that the current expectation was that Sport England would be ready to receive submissions by September 2016 and would be aiming to respond to those by December 2016. JA confirmed that the Board would have the opportunity to have a substantive discussion on the ‘final draft’ of ‘Your Game, Your Way II’ at its July meeting.

Responding to a question from VA, JA said she was still working on the assumption that elite funding levels could be maintained in the short term at least and the she was continuing to assume it would be realistic to anticipate a 20% reduction in other funding areas whilst trying to achieve a better outcome than that. The Board agreed that the aim must be to minimise any funding cuts whilst pushing hard to grow our own income streams with a view to being able to continue to develop the areas we wished to and maintaining a wide portfolio of activities in the best interests of netball. It was agreed that further work was required to enhance our membership and commercial strategies. JA was asked to bring proposal forwards in both areas as soon as possible but in any event by Q4 2016 in any event.
	JA

JA

	8.0
	Broadcast Report
	

	8.1
8.2

8.3


	JA talked the Board through her status report on the on-going broadcast negotiations which had been circulated as part of the meeting pack. 

The approach being adopted to progress the media deals was endorsed and JA was asked to bring a final recommendation to the Board for formal approval at the earliest opportunity.

SH reminded the Board that it would be important to establish an idea of the notional value of each and every element of any bundled deal. Responding to a question from FS, JA explained that part of the deal was likely to include a ticketing arrangement with a broadcast partner and that the schedule attached to her paper gave some indication as to how the future value of this element could be enhanced. It was agreed that having the ability to project forward in this and other areas of our operations would become increasingly important to helping us create a robust and sustainable platform for our operations. 
	JA


	9.0
	NWC 2019
	

	9.1

9.2

9.3

9.4


	CP and JA provided a further verbal update in other discussions held during the NWC 2019 Board meeting on 29 April 2016.

The CV’s of the independent Board Members of NWC 2019 were shared with the EN Board and it was agreed that the makeup of the Board offered an excellent skill set.
JA confirmed that the agreement with INF provided a clear formula for the allocation of any surpluses arising out of the tournament, but that final budgets were yet to be agreed. JA confirmed that the NWC Board has asked her to try to conclude final negotiations on all aspects of the tournament at the earliest opportunity.

It was agreed that once these and other clarifications had been received both the Boards of NWC 2019 and EN would need to approve the final budgets for the event.
	JA

CP

	10.0
	Management Accounts to 31 March 2016
	

	10.1
10.2

10.3

10.4

10.5

10.6


	NM reported that the final forecast for the year end is now predicting a £274k underspend. Discussions have taken place with Sport England with regard to the reinvestment of the underspend and to date the following has been agreed: £130k Under 21 support; £35k HR System; £27k Finance System

The Board noted that Membership has seen a 4.26% increase in numbers from last year; however this has not been fully reflected in related income as the growth has come from the younger age groups where lower subscriptions are payable.

Sponsorship income has exceeded the budget by 28% and elite events continued to show strong growth and exceed budget by 14%.

The Board had previously raised concerns about the Reserves policy and the lack of adherence to it. Those concerns were addressed by NM and it was acknowledged that the current business model was unlikely to be able to deliver the existing policy levels of reserves in the near future. The Board therefore requested that the F&A Committee review the policy at its next meeting.
The annual audit timetable is agreed and was noted: 
Date



Event
By 3rd June
Draft Statutory accounts provided to haysmacintyre

W/C 6th June
Final Audit

By 24th June 
Audit manager onsite review

4th July
Finance & Audit Committee meeting

By 11 July 
Issue final draft statutory accounts and audit findings report

20th July
AGM
NM and JA confirmed that by August the sign convention within the management account reports would be changed and that individual departmental profit and loss statements would support the budget to establish a greater understanding of grant funding as opposed to EN generated revenue.
	CV

	11.0
	Items for information
	

	11.1
11.2

11.3
	Risk Register – the latest copy of the risk register was noted.

Health & Safety – The plans to roll out a Health and Safety training programme were noted and supported by the Board. DR suggested it may be advantageous to look at the HSE’s ‘Don’t walk by’ campaign to help support the good work that was being undertaken by Doug Thrower.

Safeguarding – JA confirmed that there were no material issues for the Board to note. She did however comment that there had been an increase in disciplinary cases related to the use of social media. Responding to comments by MW, JA confirmed that it would be possible to provide further information showing which issues and which regions or activities were presenting the organisation with most challenges in this area. JA agreed to further amend the report to address this issue. FS noted whilst the absolute number of inequality cases relating to boys was low this was an area she felt should be monitored closely.
	JA



	12.0
	Any Other Business  
	

	12.1

12.2

12.3


	Capital Investment – the Board noted an update report on capital allocations which included a wide range of projects to a total value of £275k.

VNSL end of season review meeting – SH asked the meeting to note that the normal end of season review meeting with the VNSL franchises had been postponed with their agreement due to the high level of work involved with the re-tendering process. A revised date for the meeting will be set shortly.

Volunteers zero-based hours contracts – MW asked a question about the introduction of zero-based hours contracts for some volunteers. JA and NM confirmed that this had been necessitated by an increased focus by HMRC on individuals who had worked over an extended period in these types of roles and where they had traditionally received cash allowances 


	SH



	Details of next meeting

	Date/Time
	20 July 2016 – 2.30pm
	Location
	Hitchin
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Signature of Chair

